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PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 
 

 

 
“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so 
organisations avoid booking same date 

3rd Nov Capel Cares Coffee Morning @ St Radigund’s Church 

3rd Nov FIREWORK NIGHT @ CAPEL SCHOOL 

10th Nov Church Hall fund Adrian Christian Mires. M.A.(Mus) Classical 

Guitar Tutor at Christ Church Uni Canterbury  

11th Nov REMEMBRANCE 2017 @ MEMORIAL PLINTH, 

LANCASTER AVENUE, CT18 7LX  (PAGE 9) 

14th Nov WI - Annual Meeting with Helen Stevenson Quiz 

18th Nov Samaritans Quiz Evening Village Hall 7pm for 7.30 start 

26th Nov Samaritans Table Fayre @ Village Hall   

27th Nov Village Hall Annual General Meeting (page 3) 

2nd Dec CHRISTMAS FAIR @ CAPEL SCHOOL (page 9) 

12th Dec WI - Christmas Meeting 

28th Jan Samaritans Table Fayre @ Village Hall   

25th Feb Samaritans Table Fayre @ Village Hall   
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CHURCH SERVICES, November 2017 

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 5th 

ALL SAINTS SUNDAY 
Remembering the Saints, and those whom we have known: 
come and light a candle for a loved one. 

Evening Praise 

4.30 pm 

Sung Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Worshipping 

Together 

11.00 am 

Saturday 11th  
Fun, fellowship and food – please let Pam (01303 489006) 
or Brian (01303 243784) know if you plan to come so that 
everyone gets tea.  (All children accompanied by a 
responsible adult please – thank you!) 

 

 
3.00 – 5.00 pm 

 

Sunday 12th  

REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY 
Remembrance 

Service 

10.15 am 

Remembrance Service 

10.15 am 

at Village Memorial, 

Lancaster Avenue, 

10.55. 

Remembrance 

Service 

10.30 am 

Sunday 19th 

2nd Sunday before Advent 
Family Service 

11.00 am 

Evensong 

6.00 pm 

Sung Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Sunday 26th  

FEAST OF CHRIST THE KING 
 Benefice Eucharist 

with Prayer Ministry 

10.00 am 

 

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk, and on Facebook 

PLEASE NOTE …  

BOTH - ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH AND HALL  

ARE AVAILABLE FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙      Rates £10 per hour (negotiable for block bookings, local 

residents).        

∙    PA/Sound system available                

∙      WiFi available      

Booking Policy available from Audrey Goaten,  

32 Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA.   

Tel: 01303 244735.   Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

Capel Church Hall Fund - Programme for 2017 
I am delighted to announce that on Friday 10th of November in St 

Radigund’s Church, Albany Road, Capel at 7.30pm Adrian Christian 

Mires will be back with us for the third time to present a new programme 

of Classical Guitar music that he has developed over the last year.  Adrian 

is a solo classical Guitarist and a Master student at Christ Church 

University where he received the bursary for the best performer of the 

Academic year 2016-2017. He is now a performer and guitar teacher 

offering private and on line lessons.  He will graduate in June 2018. 

Admission will be £5 payable at the door on the night. Doors open at 

7.00pm and you get a cup of tea/pcoffee and a biscuit in the interval.  If 

you like Classical Guitar don't miss this very special evening. Adrian's 

playing really is superb.  It would help me to be able to gauge just how 

many are likely to attend if you could please let me know either by:  

Email to johne.oliver22@gmail.com, or phone 01303 251403 or if you 

can't say yet if you can manage it just turn up on the night. 

From  the  Vicarage 

The girl on the bus had quarrelled with someone. “I told her – I’m fed up with it!” she told her friend. 

I know what you’re thinking: “Fancy eavesdropping on private conversations - how rude!” Well, it wasn’t exactly private; she was 

sitting at the front of the bus, telling all to her friend who was sitting half way along; I was sitting at the back along with everyone else. 

She was still explaining to a busload of passengers why she was so fed up when we reached my stop. 

November brings All Saints Day and Remembrance Sunday, with their focus on thoughts of our Eternal Home. Jesus said plenty about 

the best way to get there. In explaining, he warned his disciples that what is said in the dark will be heard in the light, and what is 

whispered behind closed doors will be proclaimed from the housetops. You can probably work out what he was trying to tell them. 

Of course, this was in a world before buses and mobile phones. I was once aboard a busy morning train to London when peace and 

quiet gave way to the ringing of a mobile phone just a few seats away. It rang again, and then again. Gradually we all became aware 

that Daughter Two was resisting Daughter One’s attempts to get her ready for school. Mum’s voice rose with exasperation as the 

drama at home unfolded, until everyone knew where to find her clean PE kit!  

I wonder – did Jesus know that we would one day live in a world in which what is whispered behind closed doors might easily end up 

being proclaimed not just from the housetops but also on the top decks of buses, or aboard trains to London?     I wonder…  Brian 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
mailto:johne.oliver22@gmail.com
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Capel le Ferne Village Hall – providing services to the local community 
http://www.capelvillagehall.com    REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

 Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing)  

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To hire tables/chairs contact Jayne 01303211480 

To view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning  

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880 
In the second of the historical AGM minutes those for 1980 are below.   This is for the first AGM after the new (current) hall opened. 

Minutes of the AGM held on Tuesday 25th November 1980.  The meeting was attended by 96 people.  The minutes of the previous 

meeting were read, signed and approved. 

The chairman gave a comprehensive account of the year’s work, divided into the following categories: 

1. Membership of the committee: The chairman outlined the provisions of the Scheme Governing the administration of the 

village hall by the Charity Commission and the appointment of officers. The attendance record of each committee member was 

given. Mr Finn would not be seeking re-election and was thanked for the work he undertook. 

2. Building of the new Village Hall. An offer for the site of the old village hall had been received. The potential purchaser was 

invited to submit a quotation for construction of the new hall. Subsequently other quotations were sought.  Shepway Building 

contractors responded with a lower quotation for the construction and a comparable offer for the land.  The committee had 

therefore decided to accept the offer from and also award the contract to Shepway Building Contractors.  Building work began 

on 22nd March 1980 and was ready for the Spectacular held on 19th July.  The opening ceremony on 12th July was performed by 

Miss Samantha Washford and Miss Ethel Chadwick, representing the youngest and oldest residents of the village.  On behalf of 

the committee the Chairman thanked all involved, particularly Mr L Clarke, the committee’s architect, who generously gave 

his services free of charge. 

3. Budget and letting charges. The committee anticipated the running costs to be higher in the new hall.  However, rather than 

cause hardship to regular users of the hall it was agreed to raise the letting charges for weekend users. 

4. Fundraising activities. A number of fundraising activities had been held raising the following sums of money Christmas 

dance- £47.89, Pantomime (Cinderella) -£310.68, Dance- £33, Grand National Draw £104, Jumble Sale £63.50, Dance £56,33, 

Dog Show £102.17, Spectacular Night Dance £125.89, Barn dance (run jointly with the scouts) £61.75, Firework night £4.25, 

House to house collection £587.30. Thanks were given to all involved. The chairman tendered grateful thanks to DDC for the 

donation of £1,000 towards the cost of furniture and to Capel le Ferne Parish Council for the donation of £500 towards the cost 

of curtains and heating. 

5. Capel Spectacular. Despite the weather this has been successful and raised a net profit of £1,568.18. The chairman thanked all 

those involved in organising the day or running a stall. 

A heartfelt vote of thanks and congratulations for all the work done by the committee during the year was received from Mr J Lawrence, 

Chairman of the Parish Council on behalf of himself, fellow councillors and inhabitants of the village. 

The treasurer distributed copies of the balance sheets to those present and reported that excess income over expenditure amounted to 

£25,973.13.  The increase of approximately £24,000 over the previous year was mostly due to holding the proceeds of sale of access 

land. 

A vote of thanks to the retiring committee was recorded and nominations for the new committee requested. There being 6 nominations 

the need for an election was dispensed with.   The six elected to serve for the coming year were Mr C Smithern, Mr D Avery, Mrs A 

Holness, Mr B MacMillan, Mr N Perry, Mr J Whiting. 

RECYCLING  - INSIDE THE HALL 

Boxes are provided for: 

Used Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer 

Please place the above in the relevant boxes. 

CONTINUOUS EVENTS 

Books & jigsaws:  A wide variety of books are available on an ‘honesty 

basis.  These are on trollies in corridor. Thanks to all who have donated 

Farmers Market: Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Stalls selling local produce every week, including (but not limited to) 

artisan breads, pies, meats, fruit, veg and a postal service. 

Capel-le-Ferne History Book 

“Village in the Clouds” 

Copies still available £5 each from 

Cherry: Tel: 01303 255114 

WINNERS OF 100+ CLUB –  OCTOBER 2017 

1st        59  Joy Walker 

2nd       19  Pam Routh 

3rd            120  Sarah Peglar 

 

The Annual General Meeting of Capel Village Hall Committee will take place on Monday, 27th 
November 2017 at 7pm in the small hall of the Village Hall. Voting will take place for the posts of Chair, 

Vice-chair and General Secretary.   
All nominations to Sally Cook at ures1994@yahoo.com or via the village hall.  Annual reports and 

audited accounts will also be presented. 

SOUTH EAST ROOFING SERVICES 

OVER 30 YEARS EXPERIENCE 

FLAT ROOF SPECIALISTS – REPAIRS 

LEAD WORK – CHIMNEY STACKS – GUTTERING – FASCIA & SOFFITS 

01304 820724 – 07747746407 WWW.SEROOFINGKENT.CO.UK 
 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
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 CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET  
Now in our 13th Year 

Every Tuesday 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne,  

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com 

 

Last month Capel le Ferne Farmers’ Market was featured in Kent Life.  Page 78 if you have a copy.  Journalist Bruce McMichael 

came down in late summer and interviewed customers, stallholders and market managers.   

He was amazed at how much the market is a community event and how many people in the village help out.  (There’s always room 

for more people to help if you would like to volunteer – many hands make light work).  The market is so much more than just a 

farmers’ market, the PCSO and community warden pop in and the parish council hold a monthly surgery there. 

The market was started to provide a service to local residents and has continued to be a diary date for many.  As well as an 

opportunity to buy high quality local produce, there is Ruby’s Café, where many people meet to catch up on the gossip.  

Space limitations meant that not all stall holders could be mentioned by name in Kent Life.    Farthingloe Farm bake bread and pies 

especially for the market and Mike Vines works hard producing his artisan bread and delicatessen foods.  He uses his smoker for the 

cheese and salmon on his stall.  Mike has gained a name for his scotch/black pudding/haggis eggs.   

Paul has a mixture of local produce as well as fruit and vegetables which he collects from Covent Garden early in the morning.  His 

veg boxes are proving very popular and can be pre-ordered for collection or delivery after the market.   

In addition to the ingredients for dinner/lunch, inside the hall there is a stall filled with ready meals.  The ingredients come from local 

farms and if there are special dietary requirements just ask.  For elderly resident, or those who just who want a day off from the 

kitchen, these are an absolute boon.  For dessert or an afternoon treat fresh homemade cakes can be bought, either as whole cakes of 

in smaller slices. Alternatively, free range eggs from Derek go well with Debbie’s bacon and sausages make for a quick and easy 

lunch or supper.  

The day that Bruce visited, Rachel was running the postal service.  Since then she has taken up full time employment and Sally Cook 

is keeping the service going.    With Christmas in mind she has a healthy stock of stamps, so customers can start buying them a few 

at a time before Christmas. Rachel’s hand stitched cards are still available for those looking for something a bit different at a 

reasonable price. 

Talking of Christmas the craft stalls are in the small hall; well worth a visit if you’re thinking of presents for Christmas.  Many of the 

stall holders will take orders or personalise goods. 

Details of Christmas arrangements will be in next month’s Grapevine; stall holders will be taking orders from November.   

If you did buy a copy of Kent Life there is a recipe for pheasant breast with lemon thyme and chilli. As soon as the season start 

Debbie has a range of game on her stall.  The breasts are rubbed with lemon, chilli and fresh thyme before being grilled for 8-10 

minutes, turning once.  Lemon slices can be grilled as a simple garnish.  

Whatever you chose to buy, even if just a cup of coffee and a pastry, there will be a welcome for you on Tuesdays ate the Farmers’ 

Market 

 

    

Order by noon on Sunday for collection or delivery on Tuesday. 

Go to http://farmersmarketsonline.co.uk and choose from our pre-selected veg and recipe boxes or pick 

from the usual producers.  Not going to be in? We can leave the food in cool containers to keep your food 

fresh.  Once you have chosen your deliver/pick up options click the buttons below to shop. Why not try 

our boxes, they make shopping easier and are extremely good value. 

https://www.facebook.com/
http://farmersmarketsonline.co.uk/
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Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman - No job too small 
Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling, 

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting, 

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY  

JOBS NOT LISTED 
 

mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
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 CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 
Every 1st and 3rd Thursday in the month from  

7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along and your first evening is free! 

Any issues/queries – Please contact the 

Chairperson, Simon on 07860803767 

ALL PARENTS ARE WELCOME TO ATTEND 

 Please ensure you collect your children from the hall, 

not the Car Park, even on light evenings. 

 

ACTIVITIES 
 

 

 
  
 



 7 

 

 

 



 8 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of some items discussed at meetings 

on Tuesday, 17th October 2017 
 Requests from public to address the Council, plus Surgery and Other Feedback: Historical documents and stories of Capel, 

offered by resident for public display, being investigated further by Councillors.  Data List of Accidents on B2011 updated.    

Information received of concerns raised on works at properties in village to be reported for investigation.  Many concerns on fuel thefts 

(see separate box below).     Traffic Management: Two (2) Parish Councillors and District Councillor Frederick Scales held a 

meeting with Charlie Elphicke MP on the lack of consultation by Kent Highways to the Parish Councillors’ request to relocate the 

speed limit zone on the B2011.  Charlie Elphicke promised to write to KCC Cabinet Member for Planning, Highways, Transport and 

Waste, to arrange a meeting to discuss further. Police Data on traffic volume to be requested to compare with previous, now TAP works 

completed.  Planning: Full details of all applications discussed available in Minutes of Meeting.  DDC Review of Local Plan:  

Questionnaire to be delivered to residents in December for completion.  This will form the basis on a Local Plan for the Parish 

Council’s future information and use.   Neighbourhood Watch: Halloween and Firework advice notification requested to be 

circulated for residents’ information.  Fuel Thefts for a second time reported to Community Warden and Kent Police (see separate box 

below).  Capel Cares: Residents requiring help and assistance continues, with a social event maybe.  Investigations being made on the 

viability of a community transport scheme.   Recreation Equipment:  Still waiting for picnic tables and benches to be cleaned.  

Vandalised signs replaced.  Maintenance to Zip-Line being carried out with replacement of rubber tyre and cable wire that was frayed 

due to wear and tear.   Highways: Following a Kent Highways seminar attended by two (2) Parish Councillors the following was 

reported; only potholes of 50mm deep being filled and a survey to be completed on Kent Highways Service.  Affinity Water mains 

works continues on New Dover Road and Capel Street, with traffic diversion via Avondale Road and Lancaster Avenue.  Meeting 

taking place to discuss the reinstatement of ground and daffodil bulbs.  Snow Warden Registration and training offer received from 

Dover District Council.      Public Rights of Way:  Long standing clearance of PROW being chased.    Other: A £20 Donation to 

The Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal agreed.  11th November Remembrance Event (details on page 9).  The provision of a 

Defibrillator in the Community being investigated further on cost and logistics – Councillors would welcome your views on this being 

purchased by the Council, please contact Parish Clerk.  

Next Parish Council meeting is on Tuesday, 21st November 2017 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall (Small Hall). 

A COPY OF MINUTES and MEETING AGENDAS ARE AVAILABLE ON THE PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE at 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/   ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC. 

SHOULD YOU WISH TO ATTEND and ADDRESS THE COUNCILLORS, PLEASE INFORM THE CLERK! 

Further information on any of the above or to contact Parish Council, please write to Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road, or  

Tel: 01303 259564.  Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 
REMINDER THAT ALL INFORMATION BETWEEN GRAPEVINE NEWSLETTERS IS INCLUDED ON PARISH COUNCIL’S 

FACEBOOK PAGE or BY NOTIFICATION VIA EMAIL DATABASE. 

PLEASE SHARE & PASS ON IF ANY OF YOUR FRIENDS OR FAMILY WISH TO BE INCLUDED IN THE PARISH COUNCIL EMAIL 

DATABASE TO RECEIVE NOTIFICATIONS, MESSAGES, NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH INFORMATION, PLANNING 

APPLICATIONS AND "WHAT'S ON" EVENTS. CONTACT THE PARISH CLERK or LIKE COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE. 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil 
 

Kent County Council Consultations - Draft Budget Strategy 2018/19 

You are invited to participate in the Draft Budget Strategy 2018/19 consultation by Hannah Lucey, KCC’s 

Engagement and Consultation Team. 

This consultation is open from 12th October 2017 at 06:00 to 3rd December 2017 at 23:59. 

 Please visit www.kent.gov.uk/budget to take part. 

 

 

 

Lady Cherry’s 

Afternoon Tea 

Come and celebrate 

with Cherry on 

getting a B.E.M award 

with Afternoon Tea 

On Saturday 22nd August 

2015 at Capel Village Hall 

2:30 pm – 5 pm 

 

PLEASE SHARE & PASS ON, OR CAN YOU HELP 

WITH INFORMATION? 

IN VIEW OF THE RECENT DAMAGE TO MANY 

CARS & THEIR PETROL CAPS, FUEL STOLEN 

AND OTHER INCIDENTS, PLEASE, IF YOU HAVE 

BEEN AFFECTED, REPORT TO KENT POLICE on  

Tel: No: 101 or COMPLETE ONLINE  

https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-a-crime/ 

* Only use the form if the crime or incident took place in Kent. 

* Do not use the form if a crime is in progress or life is in danger  

(call 999)  

It will help if you have the following information available before you 

begin: the date and time of the crime/incident, details of any items 

stolen or damaged (i.e. IMEI number for your mobile, vehicle 

registrations), contact details of anyone who witnessed the crime or 

incident information about any evidence that could help an 

investigation. 

ALL INCIDENTS MUST BE REPORTED 

INDIVIDUALLY TO SHOW THE AMOUNT  

TAKEN PLACE. 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil
http://www.kent.gov.uk/budget
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-a-crime/
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FOR INFORMATION  

WHAT ARE THE RULES RELATING TO FIREWORKS? 

 
https://www.kent.police.uk/search/?search=fireworks 

Provided by the 'Ask the Police' website. Produced by the Police National Legal 

Database (PNLD) team, 'Ask the Police' is an official police site approved by the 

National Police Chiefs Council (NPCC). 
It is an offence to: 

• possess adult fireworks (all fireworks except party poppers and sparklers ) in a public place by anyone under the age of 18; 

• possess category 4 fireworks (professional display fireworks) by anyone other than a fireworks professional;  • it is illegal to supply 

adult fireworks to those under 18;  • throw or cast or fire any firework in or into any highway, street, thoroughfare or public space (this 

would include throwing or firing from a private place into a public place, street, highway etc);  • to discharge any firearm or firework 

(without lawful authority or excuse) within 50 feet of the centre of a highway which consists of or comprises a carriageway. 

There is a curfew on the use of adult fireworks between 11pm and 7am, except on; 

• Bonfire night (when the curfew is between 12midnight and 7am); • New Year’s Eve (when the curfew is between 1am and 7am); 

• Chinese New Year (when the curfew is between 1am and 7am);      • Diwali night (when the curfew is between 1am and 7am). 

The penalties for using fireworks outside the hours of 7am and 11pm are imprisonment (maximum 6 months) and a substantial fine. 

Please note, you could also commit offences if they were being used to cause a nuisance. 

Please see websites in related information for details from the Health and Safety Executive on how to safely use fireworks and 

organise a fireworks display. 

http://www.hse.gov.uk/explosives/fireworks/using.htm 

https://books.hse.gov.uk/bookstore.asp?ACTION=BOOK&PRODUCTID=9780717661626 

ANIMALS ARE REALLY AFRAID OF FIREWORKS. 
The best thing to do is to keep the animal indoors with the windows closed. Also try to keep the TV on, or music playing to perhaps 

muffle the sound of the fireworks. Animals have better hearing than humans do and for them fireworks are extremely loud and scary. 

There are some products that vets may be able to offer to help keep your animals calm.  If at all possible try and make sure someone is 

at home with the animal as it will be comforting to have a familiar face around. 

 

 

St Radigund's Players 

2018 Pantomime 

St Radigund's Payers are pleased to announce that they will 

be staging their annual pantomime in the Village Hall on the 

23rd and 24th March 2018 which this year will be a new and 

exciting production entitled "Starshrek". 

With this in mind we shall be holding a 'read through' evening in St Radigund's Church Albany Road at 7pm 

on Thursday 23rd November 2017 when we shall be hoping to cast the production before starting rehearsals 

in January.  We welcome new members, and if you fancy an opportunity to 'tread the boards' or to be part of 

the production team, please come along to the read through evening,  

or make contact with the Chairman Jerry Spillett (01303 242146) or at jvspillett@aol.com 

 

NOTE FROM LOCAL FARMER 

This is for information and a reminder! 

Report received by Editor on vandalism to 

fencing on the field (behind the school), to gain 

access from Green Lane, that there is a Public 

Right of Way entrance at the far corner of the 

Playing Field and across this Farmer’s Field to 

Winehouse Lane.  It would be appreciated by the 

Farmers, if Walkers keep to this route and NOT 

across the other parts of the field, where crops 

have been planted. Thank you. 

More details to follow, when received! 

 

https://www.kent.police.uk/search/?search=fireworks
http://www.hse.gov.uk/explosives/fireworks/using.htm
https://books.hse.gov.uk/bookstore.asp?ACTION=BOOK&PRODUCTID=9780717661626
mailto:jvspillett@aol.com
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Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial 2017 

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 

Website:  https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

Facebook Page: 
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew/?ref=br_rs 

 

 

 CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

GARDENERS’ ASSOCIATION 

 
Our A.G.M. is on the 21st November preceded 

at 6pm by fish and chips.  

Then on the 19th December is the Christmas 

social please purchase your tickets in advance.  

See all you happy gardeners  

at the A.G.M, I hope. 

************************* 

Happy Gardening! 

For more information please contact 

Brian Castle on 01303 259105 
 

 

 

http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Battle-of-Britain-CIO-logo-small.jpg
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew/?ref=br_rs
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

Capel Street.      

Services 10.30am. 

Speakers for November 2017 

Nov 5   -   Richard Blackwell 

Nov 12   -    Pam Barr 

Nov 19      -    Rev Ruddle 

Nov 26   -    Pam Barr 

ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details,  

please call 01303 489006 -  Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 
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GRAPEVINE  ADVERTISING  
from 1st April 2017 

This space could be advertising your commercial 

/business venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm  -  £13     Size 9cm x 7cm  -  £20 

Size 9cm x 13cm - £28.  

Size 20cm x 13cm - £40.00 (½ page) 

Payment in advance.  

Cheques payable to Capel-le-Ferne Parish Council 

For further details contact Parish Clerk at  

39 Victoria Road, or Tel: 01303 259564.  

Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

                                                 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE ADAMS 

HOUSE, CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
Crochet is on the agenda for beginners. 

Or if crochet is your passion, maybe 

you could help teach others.  
We make a grand cup of tea. No charge. 

EVERY THURSDAY,   2pm till 4pm.   
Everyone Welcome!  For more information  

contact Maggie 01303 245046. 

Kathy, who ran the Knit and 

Natter Group, passed away 

recently.  Sincere condolences 

to her family and friends. 

 

The Group is now being run by 

Maggie.   

Tel: No: 01303 245046 

Thanks have been expressed from a resident, on 

her sincere gratitude and thanks for everything 

that the Volunteers and Organisers from Capel 

Cares are fulfilling for her.   This service to our 

Community is giving her the much needed “peace 

of mind needed”.  Thank you all volunteers. 
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 CAPEL-LE-FERNE EVENING WI 
 

Hello everyone, 

 

Our speaker for the October meeting was Mr. Martin Newcombe  doing a talk  about mushrooms and toadstools, 

with the help of a slideshow he was able to try and direct us what to eat and which ones to avoid that can be 

poisonous, he showed us so many varieties with some so tiny up to really huge growing in places you would 

never expect, he has a vast knowledge of the taste of the edible ones, how they grow and where to find them, 

with his wicked  and funny sense of humour  he had us all laughing. Jenny gave a vote of thanks to Martin. 

After refreshments and chatting amongst the members it was down to the business of news and future events. 

Our Home Economics group did an auction for the first time and after putting in a lot of hard work raised an 

amazing £165.00.  Well done to them all. 

Jenny spoke about ‘Bras for Africa’ asking for donations of old, new, wrong size or some you just don`t like 

anymore,  also brand new knickers  were requested for girls and women in African countries to be eventually 

distributed  by the charity “ Smalls for All ”. 

The competition of a small wildlife model was won by joint winners Janice and Jenny with Vad as the runner 

up. 

If you would like to have some fun and make new friends come along as a visitor and try us out just give 

Caroline a ring on 01303847856 or 07885406433 

Capel Evening WI - MEETING PROGRAMME = visitors welcome to all 
 November 8th  

 Annual general meeting, Helen Stephenson Quiz, competition is something beginning with the letter Y.   

7.30pm at Capel village hall. 

December 12th 

Christmas meeting, party, party, party, food, singing and quiz 7.30 at Capel village hall. 

 

 
 

 

THE CAPEL RAMBLERS 
The next walk will meet on the 4th November at  

The Crown Pub, Finglesham, CT140NA at 10am 

Please contact John or Liz on 01304 620549  

or Brian Cane on 07887781964  

if you would like to stroll along. 

 

CANCER RESEARCH JUMBLE SALE 
The organisers would like to give a big thank you to all the villagers who either gave jumble, attended,  

or bought raffle tickets at the recent jumble sale at the village hall, in aid of The Royal Marsden Hospital  

Cancer Research Fund. 

Once again we had marvellous support from everyone, and managed to raise an amazing total of £1,023.78p 

which has been sent off.  Thanks also to whoever organised the fantastic weather on the day, which hopefully 

made queuing more bearable! 

We are always amazed how the good people of Capel continue to support this event (now in its 38th year!), so 

many people go out of their way to make it a success that it is impossible to thank them individually, they know 

who they are, and perhaps they will accept this as their public thank you. 

We would now like to call upon you all to start putting anything you think we may be able to sell to one side for 

our next jumble sale on April 14th next spring. Don't worry, we will remind you nearer the time about who to 

contact or where to take it. 

Best wishes for Christmas and thank you once again for your continued support.  The Organisers. 

 
 Well done to you all.  What another fantastic amount raised for Royal Marsden 

Cancer Research.  Such a worthwhile cause. I think everyone knows someone that 

has been affected by Cancer and your annual events are well worth all the effort you 

all put in.  

On behalf of us all - keep up the good work. Thank you! 
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 Judo I.B.F. Club 
ET.1978 

 
Every Wednesday 

 

Capel le Ferne Village Hall 
Juniors (6-9 years) 5.30pm-6.30pm. 
Seniors (10 years +) 6.30pm-8.00pm 

Senior Coach: Colin Carrott 3rd Dan     
Tel: 01303 211594 

Technical Advisor: Colin Ogburn 3rd Dan 
Tel: 07917131571.       

New Members Very Welcome 
Up to 5 Qualified Insured Instructors & 

Coaches to give expert tuition.   
Come & try this DYNAMIC MARTIAL ART 

 

 
LOCAL INDEPENDENT 

FINANCIAL ADVICE  
ARE YOU APPROACHING RETIREMENT AND 

CONFUSED BY YOUR PENSION OPTIONS? 

ARE YOU ALREADY RETIRED AND 

LOOKING TO RELEASE EQUITY FROM 

YOUR HOME? 

ARE YOU DISAPPOINTED BY THE RATE OF 

RETURN FROM YOUR SAVINGS  

AND INVESTMENTS? 

Ring me on 01303 244684 or email me at 

spectrumfinancialplanning@gmail.com 

to arrange a free initial consultation. 
Martin Wood – Chartered Financial Planner 

The Anchorage, 105 Capel Street,  

Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7HB 

Spectrum Financial Planning Limited are an appointed 

representative of Best Practice IFA Group Limited which is 

authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Jessica Young - MAAT 

 Accountancy,  

Book-keeping,  

Payroll and VAT services  

For small businesses and sole traders 

Free initial consultation.  Flexible hours 

Contact details:        

Mob: 07704 518251    Tel: 01303 259734 

jessicayoung323@gmail.com 

  
 

 

 
 

Capel-le-Ferne Bowling Club 
Jenny Carter    01303 250928 

Barry Mansfield   01303 257157 

Ros Chandler    01303 255862 

A Great Start to the Bowls Season 
October saw the start of the bowls club league season with a close win away at Kent’s top club “Arca” and we gained 4 

points on the home match to. 

The Cliff Watts Memorial Trophy competition was also played this month, with 20 of the top teams in Kent taking part in 

this prestigious event. We raised over £471 with £235 going to a local charity The Pilgrims Hospice.   

73 meals were served by our very own catering staff, special thanks to them, I won’t name them all for fear of leaving 

someone out - they all did a marvellous job.    That goes also for raffle ticket sellers, cake and pie makers and our 

treasurer for looking after the money.  A special thank you to Wendy for all her organising skills and Jenny for the 

scoring on the day.     

Our own team were runners up this year, a great effort by Ros, Rachel and Barry.   The winning team was Whitstable. 

Our club matches are under way and our summer league team finished in the top 5 teams.  The outside players are now 

back and membership is up. 
 

Gess Harman and his family would like to thank all the friends and neighbours for their 

lovely messages of sympathy and support to them during this sad time. They would like to 

also express their great appreciation to the Vicar, Choir and relatives, friends and kind 

neighbours who attended Pat's funeral at St Radigunds Church, it meant so much to us. 

Thank you all. 

mailto:spectrumfinancialplanning@gmail.com
mailto:jessicayoung323@gmail.com
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Police Community Support Officer  

PCSO 58932 Ian Fox. Tel: 07966 309064 

Email: 58932@kent.pnn.police.uk 

Your point of contact for all local policing 

concerns or Call 101 or  

Email:  csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk     
 

To those who are struggling to utilise the 

101 number - Online reporting has now 

been released by following this link: 

https://www.kent.police.uk/services/repor

t-a-crime/kent-police-online-reporting/ 

 

 
 

Kent County Council Community Warden  

Andrew Hawkins  

Mobile: 07811271303 or  

Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

Police Community Support Officer  

PCSO 58932 Ian Fox. Tel: 07966 309064 

Email: 58932@kent.pnn.police.uk 

Your point of contact for all local policing 

concerns or Call 101 or  

Email:  csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk     
 

To those who are struggling to utilise the 

101 number - Online reporting has now 

been released by following this link: 

https://www.kent.police.uk/services/repor

t-a-crime/kent-police-online-reporting/ 

 

 
 

Kent County Council Community Warden  

Andrew Hawkins  

Mobile: 07811271303 or  

Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officer Ian Fox 07966 309064 

Community Warden Andrew Hawkins 07811271303 
Parish Council Chair Keith Pilcher 01303 254731 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564 

Village Hall Webmaster Sally Cook 253838 / 07730425838 

Village Hall Chairman & Maintenance Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee Vice Chair Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

Village Hall Committee Secretary Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Committee Treasurer Jenny Carter 01303 250928 

Village Hall Committee Lettings  

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 07939 095880 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  
Debbie Ovenden 

Brian Wilson 

07427 626754 

627172/7916258684 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Cherry Leppard 01303 255114 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Mike Stone 01303 211480 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Ruby Cook 01303 255569 

Village Hall 100+ Club Jenny Carter 01303 250928 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Sandra Sharpe 07818551806 

Capel Baptist Church Pam and Tony Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Ramblers Bob Mothersele 01303 250931 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Brian Castle 01303 259105 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 
01303 211594 

07917131571 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Hall Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Hall Bookings Audrey Goaten 01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Debbie Catling 01303 251525 

WI  
Eve Muggeridge 

Janice Whittle 

01303 252404 

01304 202923 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

 

London to Paris Charity 

Bike Ride for the  

Kent Air Ambulance 
In July I’m cycling 300 miles from London to Paris over 

four days to help raise money for the Kent Air Ambulance 

Trust. If you would like to support me by donation please 

visit www.justgiving.com/IanBarrie or send a cheque, 
payable to Kent Air Ambulance Trust, or cash, to me at 

The Chalet, Green Lane, Capel-Le-Ferne, CT18 7HE.  

Tel 07922-864797.  Many thanks.   Ian Barrie 

Kent Air Ambulance Authority to Fundraise No 93089 

Any alterations or additions to this list, 

notify: Maureen Leppard (Editor)  

Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

 

 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?  Now's your chance to 

put pen to paper and write short 

stories, poetry, or even that book 

you've been meaning to write.  

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone. It's free to 

join, so why not come along and 

give it a go? 

Contact Graham on  

01303 470229 or 07722 560702. 

 

 

Mobile Library  
Every 

Tuesday 

 

 
ONLY 2 STOPS NOW – EVERY TWO WEEKS 

14th and 28th November 

Reece Adams House:  12:25pm – 12:55pm Fortnightly  

Victoria Road: 13:50pm – 14:20pm Fortnightly  

Recycling/Waste  

Collection Dates:    
 Food Waste, Rubbish & Green Waste 

Fridays, 10th and 24th Novmber 
 

Food Waste & Recycling –  

Fridays, 3rd and 17th November 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?  Now's your chance to 

put pen to paper and write short 

stories, poetry, or even that book 

you've been meaning to write.  

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone. It's free to 

join, so why not come along and 

give it a go? 

Contact Graham on  

01303 470229 or 07722 560702. 

 

Any alterations or additions to this list, 

notify: Maureen Leppard (Editor)  

Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

 

 

mailto:csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-a-crime/kent-police-online-reporting/
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-a-crime/kent-police-online-reporting/
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
mailto:csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-a-crime/kent-police-online-reporting/
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-a-crime/kent-police-online-reporting/
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
http://www.justgiving.com/IanBarrie
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Sat 9am – 6pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks, open-supplied-fitted 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  

Shutters, Grilles, Bars, Safes. Video/Audio 

Entry Systems. 

Fitting Service Available. 

 01303 210057 / 07887652507 

 

 

 

Items for December issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com   

by 6pm, Sunday, 19th November 

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 
    

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and Radio 

Aerials and Satellite, including Freeview, Freeview 

Plus, Freesat and Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

 

Call Peter on 

07971807150 

 

 

 

mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com

